 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 4th October 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
J Griffiths, E Feetham, S Rees, D Rigby and E Rogers. Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and Mrs Chris Harrison.  
81/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Hole, Cllr H Langen, Cllr D Norcross,
Cllr R Platt and Cllr S Radford-Smith.  
82/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No declarations were made at this time.
83/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
With the amendment that item 70/16 (a) should state Cllr Hole, not Cllr Rigby, the minutes of the meeting held on the 6th September 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

84/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
There were no matters arising.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that she has been unable to speak to Span Arts with regard to Volunteers for the Bustop, but added that she is meeting Rowan from Span Arts next Tuesday.  
85/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report in the absence of County Cllr Evans and County Cllr Morse.
86/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Disability Wales.  The Clerk had received an invoice for £40, being the Membership Fee for April 2016 – March 2017.




IT WAS RESOLVED to pay this invoice.
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Signed ………………..
b)
Astro-turf.  The Clerk had received complaints of Narberth AFC youngsters training on the Astro-turf whilst wearing football boots instead of trainers.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact the junior section of Narberth AFC to ask them to ensure that only trainers are worn on the Astro-turf.

c)
Rotary Club of Narberth and Whitland.  The Clerk had received a donation of £500 from the Rotary Club.




IT WAS RESOLVED to write to thank them for their donation and to inform them that it will be used to purchase a picnic bench for the Play Area and hopefully a waste bin to be placed just outside the Astro-turf.   
d)
Narberth Guide.  The Clerk had been contacted by a Local Publishing Company with an offer to provide a new Guide for Narberth which will be delivered door to door by Royal Mail.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to invite the representative Mr Bob Gibbons to the Council meeting on Tuesday 1st November at 7 p.m., to discuss this further.

e)
Casual Vacancy.  The Clerk informed members that she had put up Notices in Narberth and asked the Observer to put a bilingual advertisement in their paper.  

f)
Mill Lane.  The Clerk had received an email from a resident of Mill Lane asking for an up-date on the problems with parking along Mill Lane and its junction with Castle Hill.  The Clerk has passed on the latest information she has received from the County Council.

g)
Land at Rushacre Enterprise Park.  The Clerk stated for the minutes that she had received notice that a draft planning application pack could be viewed at Bloomfield with regard to the intention of the Royal Mail Estates Limited to apply for full planning permission for the erection of a B8 Delivery Office with associated access, car parking, operational yard and landscaping.  Members had been informed of this prior to tonight’s meeting.

h)
Parliamentary Constituencies in Wales.  The Clerk has been informed that the Commission has published its initial proposals for changes to Parliamentary constituencies in Wales and that it is available on the Commissions’ website www.bcomm-wales.gov.uk or at 54 public locations across Wales.  The representation period ends on the 5th December 2016.  
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Signed ………………….
i)
National Westminster Bank.  The Clerk had been notified of the change of interest rates to the Council’s accounts.

j)
Code of Conduct.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council with regard to the two further administrative tasks that need to be undertaken by each Town and Community Council in order to be fully compliant with Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000.  The first is to publish a notice in the local newspaper and the second is to send a copy of the revised code to the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales.  The Monitoring Officer is prepared to do this on behalf of the local Councils but needed confirmation that this is what each Council wants by the 30th September.  The cost for the joint advertisement will be no more than £30 each.  Due to the time structure, the Clerk had confirmed that Narberth wished to be included in the one composite notice and liaison with the Ombudsman as the Clerk is aware it would cost the Town Council more than £30 to place an advertisement themselves. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.

k)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Age Cymru.  This will be kept for the March meeting of Council.

l)
Rural Housing Enabler and Housing need in Narberth.   The Clerk had received a letter from the Rural Housing Enabler asking if she can attend a Council meeting to give a short presentation explaining about her role, discuss the proposed development then identify and agree a way forward with the Council.




IT WAS RESOLVED to invite Ms Elen Grantham to the December meeting of Council.  

m)
Bloomfield AGM.  The Clerk had received notification that the AGM will be held on Monday 17th October at 7.30 p.m. and has informed Bloomfield that Cllr Sue Rees continues to be the Council’s representative on the Committee.
n)
Western Power.  The Clerk had received a letter regarding the Temporary Unmetered Connection for Festive Lighting 2016/17 from Western Power.  The Clerk will pass the document regarding this year’s requirements on to Jason.
o)
British Gas.   The Clerk has received a welcome pack from British Gas with regard to the Direct Debit 1 year fixed price energy plan for the electricity supply at the Library.
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Signed ………………….
p)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Agenda and draft minutes for the Committee meeting held on Tuesday 27th September.

q)
HAGS.  The Clerk has received a leaflet on play equipment from HAGS. 
r)
Community & Economic Development Survey.  The Clerk has received a copy of a survey from Eluned Morgan AM.

s)
Remembrance Service/Parade.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council asking if Narberth wished to be included in the blanket traffic regulation order to facilitate Remembrance Sunday.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would inform them that they would and Cllr Rogers agreed to speak with the British Legion about this as they organise the Parade and Service in Narberth.

t)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water.  The Clerk had received a credit note from Welsh Water for £327.88 in relation to the water supply at the Castle.
87
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
87.1

Listed Building Consent:

a)
16/0381/LB  Noah’s Ark Nursery, Tabernacle Lane – Minor alterations to allow space for a larger office.
87.2

Planning Permission:

a)
16/0396/PA  The Malthouse, Malt Yard, Market Square – Redevelopment of vacant unit and change of use to veterinary surgery.

88/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
War Memorial.  Cllr Feetham asked if the Clerk would chase the County Council with regard to them repairing the railings surrounding the War Memorial.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will do this.
b)
Redstone Road.  Cllr Feetham stated that he has received complaints regarding large lorries turning at the top of Bloomfield Gardens.  The Clerk informed Council that she has reported this to the County Council who informed her that this is a Police matter.
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Signed ……………………
c)
Flower display.  Cllr Feetham stated that he was very disappointed to see the Botanic Garden of Wales had placed a large sign on the railings in front of Hill House, where the flower boxes are located, advertising their Antique Fair.  This sign was up for the whole of July.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Botanic Gardens to express the Town Council’s disappointment with this.
d)
Library.  Cllr Rogers thanked the Clerk and Cllr Rees for getting the Library ready for tonight’s meeting.

e)
Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees asked if a letter could be sent to the County Council to thank them for tidying up Bushes Lane.  Cllr Rees added that she was concerned to be told by a Council employee that the County Council are not responsible for clearing footpaths of rubbish!

f)
Back Lane.  The Clerk was asked to report the mess in Back Lane to the County Council.

g)
Bushes Lane/Springfield Park.  The Clerk was asked to report the overhanging Leylandi trees coming from the new bungalow in Springfield Park, which has just been sold, as they are blocking off part of the footpath.

h)
The Crescent.  Complaints have been received regarding the overhanging hedge at the property on the corner of the Crescent, as it is making it difficult for children/parents to walk on the already narrow pavement to and from school.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.
i)
Narberth Town plans.  Mr Cooke gave Cllr Rees two copies of the large plan he has managed to obtain of Narberth. 

89/16    COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Mrs Harrison informed Council that the Prevention Event held at Bloomfield was successful and attended by between 90 – 95 people and that there seems to be an appetite to do community based work in Narberth.  Mrs Harrison stated that she is more than happy to help and support in any way she can.  
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Signed …………………
Mr Cooke informed Council that there is a road bond in place for Springfield Park, albeit a small one.  The County Council are looking into taking action on default proceedings in order that the road can be adopted.
90/16
 MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 10)

There was nothing to report this month.

91/16
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:   (Agenda item 11)
The Contractor had stated that due to the weather, another two cuts were required for the Castle and the Churchyard.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that two further cuts should be carried out at each location.  
92/16
​​​CHRISTMAS LIGHTS COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 12)
The Clerk stated that she has contacted Jason to check that everything is in order for this year’s festive lighting.  Jason confirmed this and stated that he will be checking the bulbs etc soon and asked what was happening with the Christmas tree this year.  The Clerk had contacted Cllr Hole who agreed to bring this up at the next Chamber of Trade meeting.   The Clerk asked if a meeting with Jason was necessary and it was agreed that unless Jason has any concerns that a meeting would not be called at this stage.

93/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

93.1 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit -     
£457.68
b)
Bank interest September 






£       .94 
93.2
 Payments due:

a)
HMRC - 








£121.23

b)
Tenby Observer - 







£  90.00

c)
British Gas (Castle)
-






£    8.51
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Signed ………………….
d)
Chris Viggars 2 x cuts Castle -





£150.00
e)
Chris Viggars 2 x cuts Church -





£240.00
f)
Chris Viggars 4 x pruning visits @ St Andrews -


£360.00

g)
Chris Viggars – Cutting of Church bank. -



£160.00

h)
British Gas Direct Debit (Library) -




£  34.05




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Feetham, which was seconded by Cllr Griffiths and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
93.3

Budget Review:  The Clerk provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  Members considered this and were happy with this Review.
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Signed ……………….

